Lyme Regis Harbour Consultative Group (LRHCG)
Meeting 18 May 2021 Virtual via Teams
Present

	David Brown                     (DB)
	Representative of Non-Commercial Moorings

	Ken Buchan
                (KB)
	Head of Environment & Well Being

	Karen Durham Diggins   (KDD)
	Representative of Non-Boating water Activities

	Peter Fosh                        (PF)
	Substitute to DB Non-Commercial Moorings

	Gary Gibbs                       (GG)
	Substitute to Nicholas Marks RNLI

	Mike Higgs                       (MH)
	Assistant Harbour Master

	Sally Holman                    (SH)
	Representative of Harbour Traders

	Chris Joyner                      (CJ)
	Representative of Sea School Trust

	Nicholas Marks                 (NM)
	Representative of RNLI

	Becky McGowan              (BM)
	Business Support Officer, Harbour Administration, Note Taker

	Steve Postles                    (SP)
	Representative of Commercial Fisherman

	James Radcliffe                 (JR)    
	Harbour Master

	Cllr Mark Roberts             (MR)
	Dorset Council Harbours Committee Chair

	Lee Roper                         (LR)
	Representative of Power Boat Club

	Chris Turner                      (CT)
	Representative of Sailing Club

	Nick Williams                   (NW)
	Representative of Boatmen/Charters


	1. Welcome & introductions - Confirmation of Representatives and their Substitutes.
	Action

	JR – Welcomed everyone to the meeting, individual introductions were given.
	

	2. Apologies
	

	Cllr Rob Hughes, Dorset Council Harbours Committee Vice Chair. 
David Clayton, representative for Gig Club. 
	

	3.  Representative Roles and Responsibilities (Cllr Mark Roberts)
	

	MR – Gave a brief overview of the Terms of Reference. A copy to be circulated.
	

	4. Election of Chair and Vice Chair
	

	CT – Only applicant for chair. All agreed for CT to carry out this role.
NM – Only applicant for Vice Chair. All agreed for NM to carry out this role.
CT – Requested JR to continue Chairing this meeting.
	

	5. Minutes of the previous meeting
	

	SH – Requested the link to Icoast.co.uk to be circulated again. Icoast.co.uk use data from Wind Guru, it also provides information on transport, dive shop locations, places where you can sail from, has a tool that shows strength of ocean currents at different times. It is recommended to have a look and report back thoughts/comments to Dorset Coast Forum.
KB - Advised that icoast.co.uk is unfortunately not functioning properly at the moment.
	

	6. Harbour’s Committee Chair’s updates
	

	Cllr MR – Gave an overview of Harbour Committee responsibilities. The Harbours Committee is responsible for exercising functions of the Council as a Harbour authority as set out in the Harbours Act 1964.  The committee is responsible for any other functions arising under any Local Act and/or byelaws in respect of the operational issues in relation to Harbour land of any Harbours within the area of the Council. The Committee will hold 4 formal meetings per year and hold extra informal meetings where necessary. Our aim is to ensure all 3 Harbours are working in alignment with DC and not separately, although there is an understanding of separate individual needs. The Harbours strategy has elicited some comments which will be taken into consideration in working towards a detailed Harbours strategy that will be published for public views. We are aiming to achieve safe, happy, and thriving Harbours which will be an asset to their community. 
Question was raised asking where Town Council were and Gig Club. 

Gig club had sent their apologies and we had received no response from the Town Council. 
NM – Queried where the BBA will sit in the consultative group? He feels they should represent themselves as an organisation.

JR – Responded, not all individual groups can represent themselves, the BBA will be represented by Harbour traders

JR – The ‘Gig club will represent themselves.
JR – Confirmed that all traders were given the opportunity to apply for Harbour trader representative by circulation of a hand delivered letter by MH. No other applications had been received.

KDD – Will speak with kayak hire and Lyme bay swimming, to agree what representative group they would like to sit under. Non boating water activities or Traders.

KB – Explained that not everyone is linked to an association, i.e. mooring holders, An application was circulated amongst the mooring holders giving the opportunity to apply to be a representative, these applications were assessed and scored by a panel made up of Harbour Management and Harbour Committee members and a representative was then identified.
JR – Asked for approval from all consultative group members for their contact details to be circulated amongst the group or if necessary, the Harbour users. 

There were no objections.

	

	7. Harbour Masters update


	

	JR – Slipway works, the slipway has been extended and the unguarded drop at the end has been resolved. The raised platform received slight delays with the contractor however they are back on site with hopes to complete works within 2 weeks. Once complete, this area will store the tender racks which will open the top of slipway area for Harbour user parking, chargeable through the office.
NW – Asked what the delay was with completing the platform works.

JR – Explained, contractors expected to place 3-4 upright poles in per day but due to ground conditions they were only able to place 1 per day.

New store – Prices have increased considerably from original application and quotation, we have some funding to go ahead, and are also applying to the Fisheries and Seafood Scheme.
Shop – We are still waiting for permission from planning. Once confirmed we will start works straight away.
Dredging – Was successful, no issues were raised although received some comments regarding materials on the beach.

Mooring occupancy - Commercial is at 100% capacity. Private is at 92%, this has increased from 80% last year. 93% overall take up.
NM – Queried depth information on pontoons and outside buoys.

JR – Responded, depths surveys have not yet been done however we will do some ourselves soon.  
GG – Queried the use of treated railway sleepers around the raised plat form on the slipway.

JR - Confirmed they were approved through local planning and MMO. 
JR – Will seek further information.
LR – Queried how the parking for Harbour users will be managed?

JR – Confirmed the parking area is for users launching or users working on their vessels, fees payable at the Harbour office currently £10 daily. 

LR – Queried if the pontoon by the slipway has been considered, he feels it is difficult to walk a boat along to the pontoon.

JR – Extensions to the pontoon will be made by the end of next week.

NW – Queried the materials used for the infill of the raised platform.

JR – Will speak with the contactors to seek more information. 
NW – Expressed the need to do something about tenders on the wall taking up space needed for commercial users. 

JR - Once tender racks are in place, management of tenders will improve. 
NW – Felt tender and rack fees where not taken seriously as some had not been paid for.
JR - Tenders and racks are audited, one will be complete shortly.
NW – Expressed concern over props being tangled up with pickup lines and asked if we can enforce the need to have lead weights on the lines.

JR – We will look at this.

DB – Asked how the Harbour enforces parking issues?

JR - The Harbour is applying for a parking order which will allow Harbour staff to enforce parking rules and the areas be patrolled by Dorset Council Enforcement Officers. 
LR – Would like to discuss PWC’s for the power boat club and their management of a limited number of licences.
JR – Advised bringing this up with the consultative group chair for discussion by putting in a case.
MR – Mentioned Weymouth Harbour are collecting information and detail about how the PWC’s fit into a working Harbour. Suggested speaking with the Weymouth  Harbour Master for advice and guidance and he could be invited to a future meeting to discuss the issue.
CJ – Requested a notice to circulated to remind people to place buckets on outboards in the Harbour. 

JR – Will communicate this to the Harbour users.
JR – Explained, Pontoons will be installed to cover the bank holiday weekend, the bridge section and some short fingers will be installed. The anchors and ground chains are scheduled to be installed from the 5th June. 
JR – We have partnership with Odyssey recycling. Information will need to be circulated on what can and can’t be recycled, upon collection rubbish was left behind as it was unsuitable for collection.

Harbour finances, the final outturn from last year was favourable. 

£38000 has been placed into reserves to work on Harbour projects. This is a great achievement for the Harbours.
NW – Queried purchase of private pontoons.
JR – Stated that no pontoons will be sold privately.

 NW – Expressed concern over the built-up debris from the Harbour projects around the ice room areas.
JR – Ensured these areas are going to be cleared up within the next few days.
PF – Queried if there was a solution to the placement and displacement of pontoons procedure by having more permanent pontoons.
JR – Explained the process currently is the best option as the piling costs were too high and the solid pontoons wouldn’t last with the exposure to conditions. 
	JR
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	8. User representative’s reports
	

	RNLI - The RNLI has had a busy start to 2021 with 12” shouts” to date in which we responded to a variety of incidents.  Most significant was the recovery (on 19 April) of an unidentified fully clothed female body found by a fishing boat 1 mile to the east of Lyme Regis Harbour. The body was recovered to the Lifeboat station and subsequently transferred to Dorset police.

Other incidents have included several persons reported to be cut off by the tide, reports of distress flares along the coast, a swimmer in trouble, the medical evacuation of a commercial fisherman and a gig capsize.

The RNLI’s training restrictions imposed because of the pandemic have now largely been lifted. We are now training weekly in order that substantive crew can refresh skills which may have faded, and to develop new skills for trainee crew.  

The lifeboat station has been closed to visitors since March 2020 and there have been no RNLI events since then.  However, we are planning to proceed with Lifeboat Week this year between 24 and 31 July. A full programme of events is being planned within the constraints of COVID protocols set out by the RNLI. The shop has been open since Easter, again with COVID restrictions in place. 

Once again, I’d like to record my thanks to James and the Harbour team for their assistance throughout the year.
Traders – Parking is a concern for trader’s staff. e.g. one staff member returned from the market, had delays from traffic and found nowhere to park.

There are concerns with the Cobb surface, the unevenness could cause slips and trips.

JR – Explained remedial work has been done on Cobb surface this winter, engineers are still working on phase 5 the bigger scheme to start 2022-23

Victoria pier will be resurfaced in phase 5.

LRPBC –Membership over the last 2 years has suffered due to COVID 19. We have managed to recoup social membership taken up by locals. Profits are down by only 10-15%. Thanks to the bar manager for his efforts.

The boat park is full, with the help from Jamie McNeall.

We used our own resources and redecorated the club. 
We are pleased with the pontoon works and will circulate information to the club members.
Competition – There are no plans in 2021.
We are looking into participating in the Regatta event.
Non boating water activities – there has been an increase in open water swimming, new groups have formed informally i.e. friends or exercise groups.

We are pleased swim lines are in place. 
Jurassic coast swimmers, run by Lucy Watkinson, has lots of interest and Facebook adverts safety issues.

Water pollo championships are not running this year, there were 18 teams last time however this is not possible with COVID 19 restrictions.
ASA Bridport barracudas are trying to get a youth team together for the end of the year. We are hoping to have a few matches between local teams’ men’s or woman’s. We also intend to invite children who jump off north wall to encourage them to play water pollo.
SWIM – We are waiting for COVID 19 announcement.
Sea school trust – We are hopeful to use up courses, we have 5 weeks of courses booked up, can take a few more adults but no children.
Hopefully we have a good summer this season.

PF – Asked if people can download information from weather station.

JR - https://www.weatherlink.com/map/8379e0cd-a588-49c1-b2b8-62e129ecb327
Sailing Club – We are up and running, youth groups happening now. Racing is on Wednesdays and weekends. 

We have concern over the 3 abreast vessels inside entrance causing congestion.
JR - NW can feed back to fishermen. Once the pontoons are out, it may be alleviated.
SP – Queried the progress on sewage pipe that is blocked.
JR – Contractors are booked in for the 28th May. 

GG – Raised concerns over the risk to the tractor getting stuck and the trailer being hit on the sand bar when manoeuvring past the 3 abreast vessels. Taking the tractor closer to the wall is dangerous as there is a large dip past the cannons which has become worse since dredging.
JR - We will investigate and review this area.
KB – HRO – Our predecessor WPBC applied for the Weymouth HRO, we received legal recommendation to update legislation, Lyme Regis dates back to 1584, the Cobb act along with other various acts that define legislation around the Harbour. Application has been submitted. This will legally define Harbour limits and ringfence any Harbour income from the Harbour estate. This will also modernise legislation and the Harbour Master can develop general directions. We hope this will be in place by next financial year. 
	 NW

JR



	9. Q&A’s 
	

	SP – Asked if there will be a rent increase once the HRO is in place.

JR - Property services will still hold that responsibility; Harbours will only receive the net income. This is what’s left after all other costs have been taken.
NW – Raised a health and safety concern regarding dog excrement around the Harbour, especially near fish landing and passenger areas.
JR - Environmental health was looking into this previously and liaising with health and safety. Will follow up and report back in the next meeting.
SP – Asked if the Harbour has the authority to place sign around the Harbour, particularly to say, Keep dogs on leads.

JR - Yes. Will follow up and report back.

NW – Raised concern over damaged ladders around the Harbour and the ropes left draping around them occasionally.

JR - Engineers have looked at them and have been straightened, please inform us of any that have been missed. We will monitor these steps to remove any rope left behind.
SP – Raised a concern regarding access to loading ramp for disabled Harbour users.
JR - We are extending the pontoon area by the slipway which would be accessible for Harbour users with disabilities.
DB – Asked when the dinghy racks will be sorted. 

JR – When the slipway works have finished, within the next 2-3 weeks

CJ – Requested the meeting notes be circulated soon and requested a contact list of the consultative group members.
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	10. Any other business
	

	Meeting concluded 19:40
	


